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Security and Enforcement Committee, 3:00 PM on August 10, 2016
Antoine’s Restaurant, 713 St. Louis St., New Orleans, Louisiana
MEETING NOTES

I. Call to Order, Roll Call and Introduction of Attendees by Robert Watters, Co-Chair.
Security and Enforcement Committee members present:  Beverly Fulk ,  Albin Guillot,  Vincent Marcello,  Dwyre McComsey,  Brittany McGovern, Co-Chair Bob Simms , Mike Tilbury, Co-Chair Robert Watters .  Absent were Steve Caputo and Ann Kessler.
Guests:  Jenna Burke, Gail Cavett, Ethan Ellestad, Dr. Scott Griffith, Susan Guillot, Henry Reed, Emily Remington.
II. Robert Watters announced that Juana Lombard is the new Director of Alcohol and 
      Tobacco Control (ATC), then introduced guest speaker Henry Reed, ATC’s Director of    

      Special Operations.
Mr. Reed stated that the agency has created a new committee working to be very proactive with public involvement.   One new project is RBP (Responsible Business Program), connecting businesses, ATC, NOPD and State Police together.  Pilot plan calls for self-reporting by businesses so that ATC can then follow through.  They also plan to incorporate trafficking (prostitution and labor violations).  He advised that a grace period will be given for conforming to the new Stripper Law’s changed age restriction (now 21).  ATC will work closely with Col. Edmondson, head of Louisiana State Troopers.
Albin Guillot voiced the opinion of many people that the problem is more on the street than in the clubs, and asked if a “sweep” had ever been considered.  Mr. Reed said that would be a monumental task and Robert acknowledged that unfortunately the fact is this has been a long-time problem.  Bob Simms noted there is a Federal Program that allows NOPD to get overtime for addressing problems such as underage drinking; Mr. Reed informed that ATC does use testing meters occasionally when trying to prevent minors from drinking.  He also wanted everyone to know that the new Director, Ms. Lombard, is a “people person” who encourages everyone’s involvement.
III. Security Task Force Meeting Notes of May 4, 2016 were unanimously approved.

IV. Discussion of name change due to confusion caused by similar names of French Quarter 

Task Force and Security Task Force.  Robert proposed “Security Committee,” while 

Bob reminded that enforcement is also very much a part of the initiative.  Robert then 
amended the name to “Security and Enforcement Committee.”  Motion unanimously 
approved.
V. FQ  Perimeter Security and License Plate Reader Project
Bob pointed out we are the only part of Louisiana not having license plate readers.  Mr. Reed confirmed that the readers are very quick to capture plates wherever they’ve been used, which is particularly beneficial to police for alerting to stolen vehicles.  The City is considering capturing from only two directions at 4-way intersections, thus enabling them to double the number of intersections where the readers could be installed.  Bob Simms and Mike Robertson believe that, because of new fiber optics installation, Rampart St. would be a good starting point, with readers at Canal/Rampart, Toulouse/Rampart and Esplanade/Rampart.

Albin Guillot shared that he is a new member of Cops 8 Board, and they want to raise 
enough money to put one or two readers into NOPD cars.  Cost of each license plate 
reader is $19,000.

VI. Problem Blocks

· Jackson Square – Discussion about whether or not this Committee wants to become involved with tracking problems plaguing that area; there has been ever-changing oversight, none having any impact on the difficult challenges.  Mike Tilbury, a Pirates Alley resident constantly subjected to the activity caused by the intersecting of the two areas, said that neighboring residents and businesses have succumbed to resignation that there is no good resolution for the vagrancy proliferation, due to roadblocks NOPD faces with arrest procedures.  No arrests are being made, vagrants know that and think they can do what they want.  The legitimate artists are frustrated as well because although the Square does have restrictions on vendors, Pirates Alley does not.  Robert felt there should be some improvement once the low barrier shelter comes online at end of the year, however best first steps would be to define the problem by way of community involvement, gathering information that could be passed along to an appropriate entity with “muscle.”   Suggestions that interested, effected residents be invited to a special meeting, as  well as Lt. Governor Nungesser (who is very engaged in French Quarter problems) 
and a representative from St. Louis Cathedral.  Bob told of a proposed solution from 
Cmdr. Walls, that the street sections of St. Ann, Chartres and St. Peter falling inside Jackson Square be de-classified, which would allow a new set of rules and regulations to be created for Jackson Square.
Mike inquired about status of the low barrier shelter.  Robert reported that a site has been selected but not yet publicly announced, adding that everyone is optimistic about it, hoping it will mirror the successful San Antonio experience while at the same time recognizing the reality it will not solve all problems.

· 800-1000 Bourbon – A new lead is needed for this area due to Mike Roberts’ resignation.  Here there is a concentration of street activity, especially drugs, as it transitions from commercial to residential.  Robert suggested nominating Madeline Swartz, owner of the club OZ, for member of the Committee.  In addition, one other interested resident could help identify and solve problems.  Susan Guillot pointed out that would be adding another business member not offset with a resident member.  Albin explained that no one is against Bourbon St. businesses being Committee members, it’s just that residents are all saying they don’t have enough representation for the people who actually live in the Quarter all the time.  Gail Cavett suggested that John Zimmerman, resident of that area and former Committee member, be asked to come back and be replacement for the vacant seat.
VII.
Progress on Updates to the French Quarter Task Force Mobile Application

Robert reported there have been nine bidders and good discussion.  He further advised that due to being in RFP discussions, it would be inappropriate to talk about them, so discussion would be limited to information about app upgrades.  Bob talked about the origins of the app with Sidney Torres and named a few revisions, saying that it’s more of an administrative app now.  They are working with software people who seem capable of developing anything Sidney envisions.  The app can recognize where a caller is located in the same way Uber does, but will now be limited to only recognizing calls coming from within the French Quarter area (it should be noted that a user must first enable “Location Services”).  The bigger change will be seen in administrative applications such as electronic trip sheets for officers to complete rather than paper ones, thus tracking in real time.  Also, officers can clock in/out with the app by signing in on their iPads, which results in more accountability.  It is expected there will be a big learning curve for both officers and administrators.  
That conversation led to an accountability discussion.  Vincent Marcello asked how the State Troopers are being deployed – the perception sometimes is that not many are seen.  
Bob advised that some troopers have been working the periphery of the Quarter. Robert 
acknowledged he does want to see some accountability as to how the resources are being distributed.  He has talked with Councilmembers since they have an oversight responsibility, and found them very responsive.  But he’s hesitant about directly asking questions of Col. Edmonson because he feels it’s the responsibility of the City to be responsible to taxpayers.  Bob reported that the French Quarter had 50 State Troopers last year while being funded by the hotel tax; this year there are 30 being funded by the EDD tax.  Those numbers are increased for special events.  Suggestion was made by Mr. Reed that Col. Edmonson be invited to a future SEC meeting.
VIII.French Quarter Task Force Monthly Report

· Bob reported there has been an uptick in crime over the last four months (based on COMSTAT reports), with 73 robberies.  Of those, 25 were armed, seven were in the entertainment district (unarmed simple robberies) and 49 occurred between hours of 12 AM – 6 AM.  Currently the worst areas are 500-1000 blocks of Barracks, 800-1300 blocks of Bourbon and lower Quarter sections of Dauphine and Burgundy.  The Task Force needs to cover those areas more.
· In July there were a total of 1,428 calls, comprised of 259 app calls, 273 dispatch calls and 896 self-initiated (an important indicator showing that FQTF patrol officers are proactively engaged).  There were 561 interactions with citizens and 526 vagrant moves (not 526 different vagrants) with a total of 2,570 vagrant moves since September.
· This month 4,287 miles were driven by Task Force vehicles; 68,000 miles have been driven in the Quarter since beginning.

· Bob confirmed the Quarter is safer now because of EDD tax and combined efforts of all agencies.  However, crime actually just gets pushed around; first it moved to Marigny, now is worse in the CBD.  Cmdr. Walls has only 97 officers for the 8th District and Chief Harrison does deploy some 8th District officers out of the French Quarter when needed.   

        IX. Emily announced the FQMD office is now located in Darrell Berger’s offices at 100 Conti,  
and that some equipment has been donated by Sidney Torres.
X.  Meeting adjourned at 4:30 pm.

Notes compiled by Bev Fulk
